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SUBJECT:   
A briefing on Solid Waste Reports including:  
· Direction to the staff regarding the Interjurisdictional Technical Study Group’s (ITSG) Governance Report; 

· Conversion Technology Report;  and a 

· Status report on the Solid Waste Comprehensive Management Plan development and recycling goals
SUMMARY: 

This agenda item will include briefings on three separate solid waste issues and/or reports.  

Interjurisdictional Technical Study Group’s (ITSG) Governance Report: 

At the March Regional Policy Committee meeting – a staff report and briefing on the ITSG Governance Report (Briefing 2008-B0069) reminded committee members that the Metropolitan Solid Waste Management Advisory Committee was awaiting some direction or feedback with regard to several areas of options and recommendations regarding solid waste issues.  
An electronic copy of the report can be downloaded from the following web link:
http://www.metrokc.gov/dnrp/swd/about/planning/documents/GovernanceReport.pdf.
Members stated their interest in providing that feedback at the April meeting of the committee.  The following is a brief summary of the four key issues ITSG reviewed:  

1.  Solid Waste Interlocal Forum:  In the late 1980s, cities that were part of the county’s solid waste system entered into Interlocal Agreements (ILAs) with the county.   A Solid Waste Interlocal Forum (SWIF) was created to represent the various parties to the ILAs in solid waste planning.  In 1993, with the merger of Metro and King County, the responsibilities of the SWIF were transferred to the RPC of the County Council.  This transition gave RPC additional responsibility to function as the SWIF on solid waste management issues.  

Over time, RPC’s responsibilities have covered a wide range of critical regional services, and the committee has had limited time to focus on the development of solid waste issues and policy in the planning stages.  In addition, the membership of RPC includes the City of Seattle, which is not a part of the county’s solid waste system.  Also, while the cities have four seats on the RPC, the establishment of MSWMAC created a dedicated forum for all the cities with ILAs to collaborate with the county in detail on issues of solid waste planning and policy.  This focused participation has enhanced the solid waste planning process for both the cities and the county.  

The report discusses whether the responsibilities of the SWIF should reside within the RPC or become part of another forum.  Of the options considered in this report, ITSG recommends that MSWMAC take over the responsibilities of the SWIF, and that RPC continue in its role of reviewing and recommending to the County Council approval of regional solid waste policies and plans. 
Members are requested to provide their recommendations regarding the assignment of responsibilities and future of the Solid Waste Interlocal Forum.

2.  Dispute Resolution Process:  Currently, no process for dispute resolution is provided for in the ILAs or with the SWIF.  In the event that issues cannot be resolved through the collaborative decision-making process, formal methods for resolving disputes between one or more cities and the county are outlined.

The potential dispute resolution options outlined in this report are tailored to the various types of disputes that might arise between multiple cities or host cities and the county.  These potential dispute areas include or anticipate 1) disagreements about operating impacts between one or more cities and the county; 2) dispute between a host city and the count; 3) dispute between two or more cities and the county over a technical or policy issue; and 4) a dispute between a potential host city and county regarding facility siting and permitting issues.

Members are requested to provide their recommendations and whether ITSG, Council and Executive staff should proceed with more work to flesh out the specifics of the dispute resolution processes.
3.  Framework for Developing Financial Policies:  The current financial policies for the Solid Waste Division are very broad in nature. The cities are interested in working with the division to develop more detailed financial policies, perhaps using the policies of other agencies as a model.  Four major categories have been identified in which more specific financial policies would be developed:  1) financial forecasting and budgets, 2) debt financing and borrowing, 3) rates, and 4) grant programs.  

The report includes the division’s current financial policies and recommends areas in which more specific policies could be developed. 

Members are requested to provide their recommendations regarding development of additional financial policies to be included in the Solid Waste Comprehensive Management Plan update.
4.  Host City Mitigation:  There are positive and negative impacts to cities that host transfer stations.  The impacts can be service related, such as convenience or value to surrounding residents and businesses; physical, such as increased litter, traffic, or noise; and financial, such as potential lost tax revenues to the cities.  While the county routinely provides mitigation at new and existing transfer stations, such as roadway improvements, litter pickup, sound walls, the addition of sidewalks, and landscaping, to name a few, the host cities are interested in exploring other forms of compensation, including monetary payments, to ensure that hosting a facility is equitable to the city and the ratepayers of King County.

The report recommends studying the various impacts and benefits to host cities, the potential types of mitigation, and their impacts on the regional system and the ratepayer. The report also proposes a modification to state law to allow the Business & Occupation taxes the Solid Waste Division currently pays to the state to be paid to the host cities instead.

Members are requested to provide their recommendations about whether to pursue additional mitigation measures, including potential financial compensation to cities that host transfer stations and/or other solid waste facilities.
In addition to the four key issues that are addressed in the report, the following issues identified in Ordinance 14971 are proposed to be addressed through future work:

Section 2d:  evaluation of the impact of the proposed waste export system plan on each of the provisions of the solid waste interlocal agreement between King County and cities
These evaluations will be conducted during the update of the 2001 Comprehensive Solid Waste Management Plan, which is expected to be completed in 2008.

Section 2e:  identification of potential amendments to the solid waste interlocal agreement
Potential amendments to the solid waste ILAs between the county and the cities are addressed under Next Steps for each of the issues discussed in this report.  Amendments to the ILAs or new legislation may be necessary in order to implement some of the report recommendations.

Members are requested to comment or make recommendations regarding interlocal agreements amendments and/or extensions.
Additional work on governance issues will continue in 2008 following the direction provided by the RPC and County Council.  The appropriate mechanism(s) for implementing recommendations will be developed.  These mechanisms could include the revision or creation of solid waste policies, revisions to county code, updates to the comprehensive solid waste management plan, amendments to contractual documents (such as the ILAs), or a revision to state law.  

Conversion Technology Report
In response to several inquiries, the following is a status report with regard to the

 “Comparative Evaluation of Waste Export and Conversion Technologies Disposal Options” that was distributed to the committee in October, 2007.   The aforementioned report (aka the Conversion Technology Report) presented the results of a review and analysis undertaken by R.W. Beck, Inc. (R.W. Beck) of waste disposal options currently being considered by King County’s Department of Natural Resources and Parks – Solid Waste Division. 

At the present time, the County’s principal means of disposal is the County-owned and operated Cedar Hills Regional Landfill.  The County currently estimates the landfill to have sufficient capacity until approximately 2015 or 2016.  With approximately eight years of remaining disposal capacity, the County is considering long-term alternative disposal options that would be available by 2016.  The County is also updating its Comprehensive Solid Waste Management Plan which is anticipated to include policy recommendations regarding the range of alternatives for addressing waste disposal when Cedar Hills closes; a timeline for making decisions regarding the alternatives and the criteria that will be used to evaluate the alternatives.

The County is currently focused on evaluating the following options:

1. The intermodal transfer and long-haul transport via rail haul to privately owned landfills located outside the County (the “Waste Export Disposal Option”).

2. The development of a solid waste conversion facility that would capable of converting municipal solid waste into a form of recoverable energy (the “Conversion Technology Disposal Option”).

The consultant services to conduct this research and produce a report regarding and evaluation of these alternatives was directed via a budget proviso in the 2007 King County budget.  The report produced by R.W. Beck sets provided their review of certain issues related to these two disposal options during the 20-year study period of 2016 through 2036.

The Council and RPC was also received commentary regarding the two alternative via the written and verbal discussion of the issue(s) in the third party, independent review of the Solid Waste Transfer and Waste Management Plan (Attachment 3 to the staff report for Proposed Ordinance 2006-0450, dated September 26, 2007).
Neither report addresses all of the issues or future evaluation criteria that may be used to make a recommendation regarding disposal when Cedar Hills closes.  The process to study the options and make recommendations (to be outlined in the Solid Waste Comprehensive Management Plan) is expected to include how additional information will be gathered and evaluated.   Disposal options do not need to be decided in 2008 nor 2009.
Status report on the Solid Waste Comprehensive Management Plan development and recycling goals
The Solid Waste Division is working closely with Metropolitan Solid Waste Management Advisory Committee (MSWMAC), the Interjurisdictional Technical Staff Group (ITSG) and the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (SWAC) on the outline of the plan, deadlines for review of draft materials and incremental steps for policy development.  In 2008, there have been a series of briefings before these groups regarding recycling issues and potential recycling goals to be included in the Solid Waste Comprehensive Management Plan update.  

The Solid Waste Division is anticipating some direction (not in the form of “votes” – but verbal commentary and feedback to the earlier briefings) at the April and May meetings of the MSWMAC and SWAC regarding recycling objectives and goals.   MSWMAC and SWAC have requested the opportunity to brief the Regional Policy Committee in June, 2008 regarding their recommendations.   The recycling objectives and goals, including diversion of waste materials, are a key component if not a foundation of other policies regarding solid waste.    
ATTACHMENTS:   none
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